Document 1

;'r“ v\ .
C,QW&_ Premier of Queensland
Queensland

covemment  Minister for Trade

For reply please quote: SocPol/SK— TF/21/3745 — TF/21/36360
1 William Streel Brisbane

PO Box 15185 City East

0 1! MAR 2021 Queensland 4o02 Australia

Telephone +617 3719 7000
; Email ThePremier@premiers.qld.gov.au
The Honourable Scott Morrison MP Website www.thepremier.qld.gov.au

Prime Minister of Australia
Parliament House

PO Box 6022
CANBERRA ACT 2600

e
Dear PriW jg@'f/

As our nation contends with new and highly infectious strains of coronavirus (COVID-19),
we must continue to work in partnership to examine and consider every possible measure to
keep people safe. It is important that we explore sustainable and effective ways to manage the
ongoing and evolving risks presented by this pandemic.

Further to my letter of 29 January 2021 and our earlier discussions, I write regarding the
Queensland Government’s ongoing consideration of the establishment of a regional non-hotel
COVID-19 quarantine facility at Wellcamp Airport, Toowoomba.

The proposed quarantine facility at Wellcamp Airport provides a unique opportunity for both
the Queensland and Federal Governments to work together to expand the capacity and increase
the safety of the national quarantine network. Such a facility would allow the repatriation of
more Australians, using a site and design that could provide effective protection for the
Queensland community.

The proposed facility at Wellcamp Airport could operate on a similar model to the Howard
Springs facility in the Northern Territory, including the critical safety measure of staff being
accommodated on site. This safety measure, as well as direct international flights into
Wellcamp Airport, could significantly reduce the risk of a COVID-19 community outbreak,
particularly from the highly infectious strains of the United Kingdom, South America or South
Africa.

[ appreciate the cooperation from your department in working to progress the proposal with
officials from the Department of the Premier and Cabinet. However, it is not in the interests
of Queenslanders that we continue to put resources into progressing to the detailed
collaborative planning phase while threshold feasibility issues remain unresolved.

I appreciate that your department has now confirmed the Federal Government’s willingness
to progress to market testing to assess airline interest in flying into the Wellcamp Airport and
to provide appropriate Federal Government officials to enable the facility to function.
However, the matter of Federal Government financial support remains outstanding.

It is critical that we receive the Federal Government’s specific commitment to provide funding
support before progressing to approach the airline industry, as this is fundamental to the
economic viability and ongoing sustainability of such a venture.



Queensland cannot progress with further detailed planning until a clear undertaking is received
from the Federal Government to provide funding on similar terms as provided for under the
Provision of COVID-19 Quarantine Arrangements at the Northern Territory Centre for
National Resilience for Organised National Repatriation of Australians Federation Funding
Agreement variation.

I believe the Howard Springs agreement provides a clear precedent and a sound basis to
develop a funding model between the Queensland Government and the Federal Government
for a facility that performs the same functions as that in the Northern Territory.

I can advise that the Wagner Corporation proposal includes building standard workforce-style
accommodation with 1000 quarantine rooms and 300 rooms for onsite staff accommodation,
as well as various facilities to support the operation of the facility (including kitchen,
administration, communications, etc). The Queensland Government has received an initial
quote from the Wagner Corporation, however the cost is expected to increase significantly
once health and security considerations have been factored into the facility design.

The Queensland Government will also contribute significant resources required to operate the
facilities, including security, health and mental health support, and other critical support
functions. These have not yet been fully costed but will also require Federal Government
funding support.

The minimum operational term for the Wellcamp Airport is one year. If the project is to
proceed, I expect it will be operational from mid-2021 to mid-2022. For the facility to be
financially feasible, it is important a funding commitment from your Government is for the
full term of the agreement.

Without a clear and sufficient Federal Government funding commitment over this period, it is
not possible for the Queensland Government to make any commitment to this facility and
bring home more Australians safely.

I look forward to your advice about the Federal Government’s funding commitment as soon
as possible so our officials can move into collaborative detailed planning for this important
initiative to strengthen Australia’s quarantine system.

Yours sincerely

ANNASTACIA PALASZCZUK MP
PREMIER OF QUEENSLAND
MINISTER FOR TRADE
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Dear Premier

Thank you for your letters dated 22 and 29 January 2021 regarding the Queensland
Government’s proposal to establish a regional non-hotel COVID-19 quarantine facility.

I appreciate the Queensland Government’s presentation of options to establish a regional
quarantine facility to provide a means of supporting more Australians to return home,
especially in emergency or overflow situation.

The Commonwealth Government’s consideration of this issue is focused on delivery of
supplemental capacity to hotel-based quarantine currently delivered by the Queensland
Government with Commonwealth assistance. It is also important to reco gnise that it would
service the quarantine needs for inbound charter flights arranged by the Commonwealth or
other parties, rather than regular international passenger flights. I would again note that it is
highly unlikely for regular commercial international passenger flights to be able to be
redirected to particular airports. The Commonwealth would also need to ensure that any
option for a new regional quarantine facility would provide a greater value for money
outcome than alternative options, which expand the capacity of existing quarantine locations.

Following Commonwealth consideration of your proposal to utilise Homeground Villages as
a quarantine facility, I am informed that there are several concerns which indicate it will not
be fit for purpose as an additional quarantine facility. I note that Rockhampton Airport has
limited capability to receive multiple wide-body aircraft, such as a Boeing 777, and lacks
appropriate freight handling facilities. Further, the distance from Homeground Villages to an
Intensive Care Unit and the availability of a clinical workforce makes it difficult to ensure
appropriate clinical support for the facility. I am also concerned about the impact a loss of
access to mining camp facilities would have on the resources industry and the unnecessary
risk posed by the proximity of the camps to critical industry in the region.

I note that the outline of the concept proposal you have provided for the Wellcamp option
does not provide the detail necessary to make an assessment of the proposal at this time.
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I have asked the Secretary of the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet to work with
relevant Commonwealth agencies to ensure that your officials have a comprehensive
understanding of the information the Commonwealth would require to make such an
assessment of the Wellcamp proposal. This will be provided to your officials through the
established working group that has been meeting to discuss the viability of regional
quarantine within Queensland.

I have provided a copy of our correspondence to the Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for
Infrastructure, Transport and Regional Development, the Hon Michael McCormack MP,

the Minister for Home Affairs, the Hon Peter Dutton MP, the Minister for Health and Aged
Care, the Hon Greg Hunt MP, the Minister for Defence, Senator the Hon Linda Reynolds
CSC, the Minister for Foreign Affairs and Minister for Women, Senator the Hon

Marise Payne, and the Minister for Agriculture, Drought and Emergency Management,

the Hon David Littleproud MP.

Youys Eincerely

SCOTT MORRISON
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Dear Prime Minister

As our nation contends with new and highly infectious strains of COVID-19, we must continue
to work in partnership to examine and consider every possible measure to keep people safe.

Further to my previous letter of 22 January 2021 and our discussions on that date, I write
regarding the Queensland Government’s ongoing consideration of the establishment of a
regional non-hotel COVID-19 quarantine facility.

It is our position that we need to ensure the future safety and security of our citizens.

We consider that regional quarantine facilities, such as those proposed at Wellcamp and
Central Queensland, could provide a safe and secure means of not only quarantining returning
Australians, but also best protecting the Queensland community.

A further advantage of a regional quarantine facility would be the ability to accommodate all
staff onsite, drastically reducing the risk of a COVID-19 community outbreak, particularly
from the highly infectious strains of the United Kingdom, South America or South Africa.

Specifically, I enclose further information, commercial in confidence, regarding the Wellcamp
and Central Queensland quarantine options.

As you may be aware, this regional quarantine concept is consistent with the recommendation
of the Halton Review for the Commonwealth to consider establishing a national facility for
quarantine.

While our current hotel quarantine arrangements in Queensland have worked well, we must
be ready for any scenario, particularly given the havoc wreaked by new strains of COVID-19
overseas.

The Queensland Government is continuing its detailed assessment of the viability of identified
options, including undertaking risk assessments and engagement with key stakeholders.
Officials from the Queensland Department of the Premier and Cabinet (DPC) have also had
several detailed and productive discussions with their counterparts in the Department of the
Prime Minister and Cabinet (PM&C) on the matter.

I am seeking your in-principle agreement on a number of measures that allow for a regional
quarantine facility in Queensland to be viable, subject to adequate community consultation.



Central to the viability of a regional quarantine facility would be your agreement to help
facilitate a number of international flights diverting to previously discussed regional locations.

In addition, you may also wish to continue exploring Federal Government-facilitated flight
arrivals of up to 200 passengers per week (400 passengers in total per week) arriving on a
large aircraft, such as a Boeing 777, to bring Australians home to their families.

In implementing a regional quarantine facility, a number of requirements are needed from the
Civil Aviation Safety Agency (CASA) advice, including:

e the safe capacity and capability at both Wellcamp and Rockhampton Airport to receive
such flights

e whether there is a need for a new air traffic control tower at Wellcamp

e on ground capability (including from ABF, ADF and other Federal entities) to be
established to facilitate these new flights at both proposed sites

e whether additional resources would be required to support appropriate fire and
emergency service capabilities at the airports.

We also understand that the Federal Department of Infrastructure would be required to
designate the airports as international airports, and that airport owner approval would be
required.

As you can appreciate, these are critical issues that must be settled before the viability of
options can be fully ascertained.

In addition, we are also seeking further information on what Federal Government support and
resourcing, including financial contribution, will be made available at both the airport and the
quarantine facility, including for:

e processing of international arrivals

e necessary capital works for essential service infrastructure

e health and welfare services (for example, hospital/primary care services and other
health/welfare supports)

e facility operation (for example, health and security personnel, transport, catering,
maintenance, ICT systems, financial administration/invoicing, data reporting, etc).

As you would be aware, the Director-General of the Department of the Premier and Cabinet,
Mr Dave Stewart, will be meeting with the Secretary of Prime Minister and Cabinet,
Mr Philip Gaetjens, shortly to further discuss these issues so that we may continue to progress
the proposals.

The Queensland Government looks forward to your in-principle agreement on these important
matters.

Yours sincerely
ANNASTACIA PALASZCZUK MP

PREMIER OF QUEENSLAND
MINISTER FOR TRADE
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Dear Prime Mirister W

As raised at National Cabinet, I write to you regarding the Queensland Government’s
consideration for the establishment of a regional non-hotel COVID-19 quarantine facility.

Currently, Queensland’s hotel quarantine system comprises hotels in large, populated urban
locations. Discrete regional locations, carefully vetted and with local support, may provide a
viable option to further support our quarantine capacity, and ensure the continued return of
appropriate numbers of Australians. This is also consistent with the Halton Review of Hotel
Quarantine (recommendation four), which sought consideration of options for new models of
quarantine.

Several regional options are being carefully considered by the Queensland Government.
However, it has become clear that the operation of any such facility will require partnership
between state and federal levels of government to overcome several critical challenges.

This includes confirmation that the Federal Government would be able to facilitate
international airlines flying directly into regional Queensland airports such as Rockhampton
Airport or Toowoomba Wellcamp Airport, to ensure passengers arrive in proximity to any
proposed facility. In addition, international arrivals into regional airports would also require
Federal resources for the passenger processing, as well as continued Australian Defence Force
support at any proposed facility.

The Director-General of the Queensland Department of the Premier and Cabinet, Mr Dave
Stewart, is available to speak to the Secretary of the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet,
Mr Philip Gaetjens, directly on this matter to provide further details. I look forward to
productive discussions continuing as we look to strengthen our critical quarantine systems.

Yours sincerely

ANNASTACIA PALASZCZUK MP
PREMIER OF QUEENSLAND
MINISTER FOR TRADE





